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2.7 Item 5: Fish (January 2018 meeting) 

The whole fish facility was in the process of being reviewed.  The aim was to revamp and upgrade it 

and to look at the processes to see how they could be improved.   

3 MID TERM REVIEW 
Two mid term reviews had been submitted.  

For the first review, it was noted that work from this project licence had been published and presented 

to veterinary surgeons and the outcomes had been advertised by the funders.   There was discussion 

whether an amendment to the project licence should be classed as an animal refinement or an 

experimental refinement, with the consensus being that it was an experimental refinement. 

For the second review, there was discussion about actual severity recording and it was agreed that 

actual severity recording should be added as an element to the refresher training for project licence 

holders that was being arranged. 

4 END OF PROJECT REPORTS 
One end of project licence report had been received.  One of the main goals for this project licence was 

to perform the natural history study as a baseline for future therapeutic tests.  Pilot studies had 

subsequently been initiated for the first experimental therapeutic study.   

5 WORKING GROUPS 
There were no updates for the working groups.   

6 NVS REPORTS 
It was noted that a suturing workshop had been organised.   

7 ESTATES ISSUES 

7.1 Water ingress: Camden 

The cladding was due to be replaced but no timescale had been indicated by estates due to the 

renovation works taking place in the Hobday building
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8 PRESENTATION BY NEW PROJECT LICENCE HOLDER 
The new Project Licence Holder was welcomed to the meeting
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 The study was still in development stage as not got a formulation yet.     

 An amendment should not be applied for until the meeting with MHRA had been held and 

their requirements were known.  Project licence amendments involved a lot of work for both 

the AWERB and also the Home Office.  Amendments should therefore not be applied for just 

in case they were required as it was asking the Home Office to do work that might not be 

necessary.   

 A scientific rationale was required for the time period between doing the injections.   

 The bigger a gap between each anaesthesia the better.  Ideally for animal welfare this should 

be a minimum of 3 days over a 10 days period.   

 The compound had not yet passed quality control (QC), although the project licence holders 

were confident that the next batch would pass QC as the supplier of the finished product had 

been changed.   

10 PROJECT LICENCE - DISCUSSION 
The project licence holders were welcomed to the meeting.  AWERB were reminded that they had 

originally attended the meeting in January to discuss an amendment to the project licence.  They were 

attending this time to provide an update on the further work that had been carried out under this 

project licence.   

AWERB were reminded that the aim of this project licence was to augment or reconstruct the bladder 

using a segment of vascularised intestine/bowel.  Such an operation (called enterocystoplasty) was 

used in current surgical practice, but has severe side effects because the epithelial lining of the 

intestine/bowel was mucus producing and absorptive, compared to the natural lining of the bladder 

(called urothelium) which provided a urinary barrier. To get round these problems, the scientists have 

devised “composite cystoplasty” where the lining of the bowel/intestine segment used to 

augment/reconstruct the bladder is removed and replaced by barrier forming cells grown in the 

laboratory. This has been successfully achieved in healthy pigs using in vitro generated autologous 

pig urothelium; but in order to build evidence for clinical trials in human patients, the technique 

needed to be tested using suitable in vitro-propagated human cells.   

The requested amendment to the project licence had been approved by the Home Office and another 

surgery had been carried out on a pig.  However the pig had started straining again, this time several 

hours after surgery.  The NVS and the Home Office Inspector had been consulted for approval to try 

interventions to stop the straining, which were approved.  Initially the volume in the catheter was 

reduced but this did not result in any noticeable difference; however following the administration of 

an anti spasmodic drug there was improvement.  
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The project licence holders were thanked for attending the meeting.  They were asked to put together 

a proper plan and to come back to AWERB with their recommendations for AWERB to review.  Once 

AWERB were happy with it, then it should go to the Home Office for review.   

11 DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
This was scheduled for 17 May 2018. 

Secretary 

01 May 2018 

 

 


